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PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES:
BOARD OF ARCHITECTS

MEETING DATE AND TIME:
Wednesday, July 19, 2006 at 9:30 a.m.
PLACE:
Kent County Complex, 555 Bay Road, Second Floor, 

Conference Room 221, Dover, Delaware
MINUTES APPROVED:
September 6, 2006
MEMBERS PRESENT   
Arden Bardol, RA, President, Presiding

Jean N. McCool, RA, Secretary

Peter H. Jennings, RA

Alvin French, RA
Goodwin K. Cobb, IV, Public Member 
Loretta L. Wooten, Pubic Member
Charles Weymouth, RA

Julia C. Hopkins, Public Member
DIVISION STAFF/DEPUTY ATTORNEY GENERAL
Allison Reardon, Deputy Attorney General

Dana Spruill, Administrative Specialist II

MEMBERS ABSENT
Steven Atchley, Public Member
ALSO PRESENT
Cheryl Anthony, Court Reporter

Robert Witsil, Esquire

Michael J. Cohalan

Paynter Ingram

1.0 
CALL TO ORDER

Ms. Bardol called the meeting to order at 9:55 a.m.  

Proposal to Deny Application for Licensure Hearing – Michael J. Cohalan
At 10:00 a.m., a hearing regarding the proposal to deny the application for licensure of Michael J. Cohalan was called to order.  Mr. Cohalan was represented by Robert Witsil, Esquire.  Mr. Cobb arrived at 10:55 a.m.; therefore, he did not participate in the hearing or deliberation.  At 12:02 p.m., DAG Reardon summarized the decision of the Board. The Board deffered final decision on the application for a period of two months during which time the applicant should show evidence of suitable reform by ceasing and desisting his practice of architecture by taking down the sign, not practicing architecture, not advertising, using letterhead or title block, or any other action set forth in the Board’s Rules and Regulations as the practice of architecture. Mr. Cohalan will need to submit proof of the completion of sixteen (16) hours of continuing education representing the sixteen (16) hours which should have been completed for the 2003-2005 renewal period. Mr. Cohalan will need to complete the 10 hour NCARB professional conduct monograph course.   Mr. Cohalan is placed on notice effective the date of this hearing and will receive formal notice that he should cease and desist the practice of architecture.  Mr. Cohalan will need to complete sixteen (16) hours of continuing education for the 2005-2007 renewal period and will not receive the exemption as set forth in the Rules and Regulations for new licensees.  At the end of two months, Mr. Cohalan may submit an affidavit of compliance to the Board and the Board’s administrative specialist will provide confirmation to the Board of the continuing education and NCARB professional conduct course completion.   If the Board receives this, then the matter may be placed back on the agenda at the October meeting to have the application reconsidered by the Board, the cease and desist may be lifted, and the license application may be considered.  Mr. Jennings made a motion, seconded by Mr. French, to issue the above decision.  Ms. Bardol abstained from the vote. The motion carried with a majority vote of 4 in favor and 1 abstention.  At 12:06 p.m., the hearing adjourned. Verbatim transcript of the proceedings was taken by court reporter.

At 12:10 p.m., a recess was called.  At 12:18 p.m., the meeting reconvened.

2.0 
REVIEW OF MINUTES

Mr. Weymouth made a motion, seconded by Mr. Jennings, to defer the approval of the June 7, 2006 meeting minutes because they had been disseminated in the past few days.  The motion was unanimously carried.
3.0 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Discussion on Status of Board Actions Resulting from Passed Legislation
H.B. 311 was passed by the House and Senate and approximately one week later was signed by the Governor. Mr. Jennings has started drafting an article for the AIA Delaware’s newsletter that will be a synopsis of the changes affecting current licensees and state that the Board now has the authority to take action against unlicensed individuals.  Mr. Jennings has started drafting a form for when an architect is not retained for the construction phase of the project.  The form will need to be filed with the Board and the owner and building official will receive a copy.  The Board will need to work through what it does with these forms once they are received.  Mr. Jennings will contact other state boards that have adopted these forms to view their form and to determine their process. Mr. Jennings will bring a draft of the form to the September meeting. Mr. Jennings will also draft a letter for mailing to licensees that will advise licensees of the changes to the statute.   The letter will be modified so that it may also be sent out to the county officials and so that a version can be placed on the board’s website by having an alert and then a link to the information.
Report on Status of Joint  Architecture and Engineer Advisory Committee – Ms. Bardol
Ms. Bardol updated the Board on the most recent meeting of the Joint Architecture and Engineer Advisory Committee (JAEAC). She advised that the definition of competency was discussed and what determines the prime professional on a project. She advised that DAPE has invited a member of the Board of Architects to attend a disciplinary meeting to see how they conduct their meetings.  It has been brought to Ms. Bardol’s attention that the statute states the Board of Architects mission is to protect the public from unsafe practices and does not state that it is to protect the health, safety, and welfare. Ms. Bardol will review the model law and see what it says on the topic of health, safety, and welfare.   A letter from DAPE to the Sussex County Building Code Department dated July 13, 2005 will be distributed among the Board of Architect members for their information.   The letter discusses incidental practice.  Ms. Bardol advised that there is an interested person from the Delaware National Bank in Georgetown to join the JAEAC.  Ms. Bardol will be contacting this individual to arrange a time for Ms. Bardol and Ms. Hopkins to meet with the individual to discuss the details.
Discussion on Sussex County Seal Requirements

The Board discussed that as of this time Sussex County is taking no action to change the seal requirement.
DAG Reardon advised the Board that a county is able to have stricter requirements than the state law and the Sussex County requirement regarding the seal is stricter.  If the state statute prohibits something and the local law allows it, then the local law may be invalid if it keeps the state law from being followed.  Generally, the state law if stricter still applies and the local municipality cannot require regulations less strict.  DAG Reardon advised that she still needs to perform further research on the cases she found. She has not had the opportunity yet to research the next step which is what to do if the local law conflicts with state law. She wants to discuss this with others within the Department of Justice on how to correctly handle that type of situation.

Discussion on Rolling Clock, ARE and IDP Training Timing
NCARB has adopted a policy on ARE timing. The exam process may start after the candidate has completed 250 hours of the IDP. An IDP is normally 750 hours in length.  An amendment was added to the policy that the Boards would bring information to the 2007 meeting.
Complaint No. 07-03-05 –Rescheduling of Hearing
The hearing regarding Complaint No. 07-03-05 has been rescheduled to September 6, 2006, at 11:00 a.m.
A lengthy discussion was held regarding the complaint process. It was discussed that the Board can receive a copy of the complaint before the hearing, but attorneys have narrowed this time frame prior to the hearing due to board members researching matters on their own prior to the hearing. There are no rules of discovery in administrative proceedings as compared to civil and criminal courts having rules of discovery. The defendant can bring exhibits to the hearing for distribution.  The Board requested that Ms. Spruill notify Mr. Collins of their concern that the investigators do not have a working knowledge of the architect field.
Review of Previously Tabled Reciprocity Application of G. Andrew Kirk
Mr. French made a motion, seconded by Mr. Jennings, to approve the application for licensure of G. Andrew Kirk. The motion was unanimously carried.

Discussion on Reciprocity Application of Maurice Walden

The Board previously decided to propose to deny this application for re-licensure.  However, further review of the application and new statute revealed that this application is similar to that of other applicants who were re-applying after allowing their license to expire. To propose to deny this application would be treating this applicant different than other applicants. Ms. Hopkins made a motion, seconded by Mr. Jennings, to approve Mr. Walden’s application for licensure. Mr. Weymouth abstained from the vote. The motion was carried with a majority.
Discussion on Status of Joseph Zito Compliance

Mr. Zito has met the contingencies set forth in his Order and his license has been issued.
Complaints to Close - Complaint No. 07-02-06 – Ms. McCool-  contact person

This item was tabled due to the absence of Ms. McCool.

Complaint No. 07-03-06 – Update on Status 

The Board was advised that Complaint No. 07-03-06 has been referred to the Dept. of Justice for further action.

4.0 
NEW BUSINESS

Review of Applications

The applications were reviewed and discussed.  

A motion was made by Mr. Weymouth, and seconded by Mr. French, to approve the following applicants for licensure through reciprocity by NCARB:

Rodney C. Chitwood


Robert Sussna


Jonathan Rivera


Michael Brightman


Hugh Barrett Coyle

Robert B. Hatch


Keith W. Campbell


Matthew D. Arnold

George C. Meyer

The motion was unanimously carried.

A motion was made by Mr. Weymouth, and seconded by Mr. Jennings, to propose deny the application for licensure through reciprocity by direct application of George Sayre-Smith on the basis that he does not meet the educational requirement and has not completed an IDP.  The motion was unanimously carried.
A motion was made by Mr. Weymouth, and seconded by Mr. Cobb, to propose deny the application for licensure through reciprocity by direct application of James Camp on the basis that he does not meet the educational requirement and has not completed an IDP.  The motion was unanimously carried.

Review of Applications for ARE
Mr. Weymouth made a motion, seconded by Ms. Bardol, to approve the following applicant to sit for the ARE:


James Raymond Rhodes
The motion was unanimously carried.

Report on NCARB Conference – Ms. Bardol 
Ms. Bardol and Mr. Jennings reported on the recent conference and the resolutions passed.

Schedule Hearing for Complaint No. 07-03-06

The hearing for Complaint No. 07-03-06 has been scheduled for October 4, 2006 at 9:30 a.m. The Board meeting will immediately follow the hearing.

5.0 
Other Business Before the Board (for discussion only)
There was no other business brought before the Board.
6.0
Public Comment
There was no public comment.
7.0
Next Scheduled Meeting

The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, September 6, 2006 at 11:00 a.m. in Conference Room B, second floor of the Cannon Building, 861 Silver Lake Boulevard, Dover, Delaware.  
8.0
Adjournment

There being no further business, Mr. Weymouth made a motion, seconded by Mr. Cobb, to adjourn the meeting at 2:03 p.m. The motion was unanimously carried. 

Respectfully submitted,

Dana M. Spruill 
Administrative Specialist II






